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NIGHTLAYERS INTERNAL DRAINAGE BOARD  

 

At a Meeting of the Nightlayers Internal Drainage Board 

held at the Middle Level Offices, March on Thursday the 9th May 2019 

 

PRESENT 

 

   A Edgley Esq (Chairman)   D G Collett Esq 

   S Edgley Esq (Vice Chairman)   T B Edgley Esq 

                                            S P Graves Esq 

 

 Miss Samantha Ablett (representing the Clerk to the Board) and Mr Morgan Lakey 

(representing the Consulting Engineers) were in attendance.    

 

 The Chairman enquired whether ALL Board members were happy for the meeting to be 

recorded.   All members were in agreement. 

 

 

  Apologies for absence 

 

 Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Mrs F S Newell, J Edgley Esq, L 

Edgley Esq, T Scott Esq and M Smalley Esq. 

 

 

  B.1031 Declarations of Interest 

 

 Miss Ablett reminded Members of the importance of declaring an interest in any matter 

included in todayôs agenda that involved or was likely to affect any individual on the Board. 

 

 

  B.1032 Confirmation of Minutes 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Minutes of the Meeting of the Board held on the 31st May 2018 are recorded 

correctly and that they be confirmed and signed. 

 

 

  B.1033 Board Membership 

 

 Further to minute B.993, the Clerk reported that Mr Luke Edgley had accepted the invitation 

to join the Board. 

 

 

  B.1034 Land Drainage Act 1991 

  Board Membership ï Fenland District Council 

 

 Miss Ablett reported that Fenland District Council had re-appointed Councillors Mrs F S 

Newell and P Murphy to be Members of the Board under the provisions of the Land Drainage Act 

1991.    

 

 Miss Ablett also reported that Councillor D Green had not been re-appointed. 
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  B.1035 Illegal Discharge ï Cambridge Property Group 

 

 Further to minute B.995, the Chairman reported that the Clerk had contacted him the previous 

day and apologised for the late action as the letters the Board had asked to be written to the 

occupiers regarding the illegal discharge had not been sent.   Miss Ablett advised that in view of the 

site being fully occupied and operational there would be treated effluent flows generated by the site, 

which would be discharging (via the Anglian Water network) into the Boardôs system and she 

confirmed the Clerk had sent an email to Liz Dent of Cambridge Property Group requesting their 

urgent attention to the matter.  

 

 

  B.1036 Drove 22, Carters Bridge 

 

 Further to minute B.996, the Chairman reported that, as resolved at the last meeting, the water 

levels had been kept lower during the winter and the position monitored.  He advised that he did 

have a meeting on site and had asked the Middle Level Commissioners to obtain a quotation for the 

installation of a water control structure. 

 

 Mr Lakey, Middle Level Commissionersô Assistant Operations Engineer, advised that 

although the quotation had not yet been received from Fen Group, they had indicated that the cost 

would be in the region of £10,000, which included installation. 

 

 The Chairman enquired whether the Board were agreeable to pay for all the works or that 

Abbots Ripton Farming Company Ltd should pay as they were the only partly benefitting.  

 

 Mr Lakey also raised the question as to who would be responsible for maintaining the 

structure and was advised that this would be the responsibility of Abbots Ripton Farming Company 

Ltd.   It was agreed that no decision would be made until the Board had received a quote. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the water levels continue to be kept lower over the winter, the situation be monitored and 

the installation of a slacker be considered next year, once a quotation has been received. 

 

 

 B.1037 Updating IDB Byelaws 

 

 Further to minute B.1009(e), the Board considered their updated Byelaws. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the updated Byelaws be adopted. 

 

 

  B.1038 Policy Statement 

 

 Further to minute B.1009(f), the Board reviewed and approved their Policy Statement which 

had been updated following the publication of the National Audit Office (NAO) report on IDBs in 

March 2017. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the revised Policy Statement be adopted. 
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  B.1039 Requirements for a Biosecurity Policy 

 

 Further to minute B.1014, the Board considered their Biosecurity Policy. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

That the Biosecurity Policy be adopted. 

 

 

  B.1040 Clerkôs Report 

 

 Miss Ablett advised that most items included in the Clerkôs report were as a matter of report, 

however, there were a couple of points to bring to the Boardôs attention, these being Health & 

Safety, which would be discussed later in the agenda, and that of an option for future Board 

arrangements. 

 

 i) Middle Level Commissioners and Administered Boards Chairs Meeting 

 

  That a second Chair's meeting was held  on the 17th October 2018 and that discussions 

 centred around meeting Health and Safety legislative requirements and the possible options 

 for increased efficiency in delivery of  IDB/DDC services.   Outline detailed proposals on the 

 latter are to be brought before the next  Chair's meeting for consideration. 

 

 That a third Chairôs Meeting was held on the 11th March 2019 and that discussions at 

this centred around:- 

 

1) The provision of increased support to IDBs on Health and Safety management 

and control. 

2) The Future investment planning for the Lower River Great Ouse catchment. 

3) Future planning for IDBs and DDCs administered by the Middle Level 

Commissioners. 

4) Member training. 

 

One option for future Board arrangements discussed at the second and third meetings 

was the subject of a briefing paper. 

 

 Mr T Edgley advised he had attended the Chairmanôs meeting on behalf of the Board 

and reported to Members the discussions that had taken place in respect of the potential future 

arrangements for Boards, one option under consideration being the amalgamation of all the 

Boards into a single Board. 

 

   He reported that there would be some savings and smaller sub-committees would more 

or less operate in the same way as the Board does currently.   He advised that he did not see 

how amalgamating would benefit the Board apart from some savings and considered the 

Board should stay as they were. 

 

 Members discussed and voiced various concerns regarding control, rates, protection of 

funds and assets. Miss Ablett advised that there could be differential rating, funds could be 

ring fenced and any assets could be owned by the new Board and investment in them charged 

to an area.  She confirmed that the briefing paper was simply to inform the Board on one of 

the options and to obtain the Boards view. 

  

  The Chairman stated that the Board was a small Board that worked very well as it was. 
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RESOLVED 

 

 That the Board do not wish to amalgamate with other Boards or into a single Board at this 

time. 

 

 ii)  Association of Drainage Authorities 

 

a)  Annual Conference 

 

        That the 81st Annual Conference of the Association had been held at the ICE building in 

Westminster on Wednesday 14th November 2018 and had been well attended with the main 

speakers being Sue Hayman MP, Shadow Secretary for Environment Food and Rural Affairs, 

Robert Hössen crisis management expert from the Netherlands, John Curtin, Executive 

Director of Flood and Coastal Risk Management at the Environment Agency and David 

Cooper Deputy, Director for Flood and Coastal Erosion Management at Defra.  

 

  Sue Hayman Affairs spoke about her first-hand experience of flooding in Cumbria, the 

  impact  of flooding on  mental health, building on flood plains and river management 

  without environmental change and funding. 

 

  Robert Hössen gave a presentation on how incident management is organised  and dealt 

  with in the Netherlands. 

 

  John Curtin gave a presentation on the effects of climate change and  referred to the  

  governmentôs discussions regarding the likelihood, impact and severity of climate  

  change. 

 

  David Cooper referred to the 25 year environment plan and to various  Government  

  publications made in 2018, which can be viewed online. 

 

         That the Officers had been re-elected, subscriptions would be increasing by 2% for the 

following year and the Conference marked the launch of the Good Governance Guide for 

Internal Drainage Board Members.  

 

         That the Conference also marked the first presentation of the Chairmanôs award which 

were presented to Ian Russell from the Environment Agency for his work on Public Sector 

Co-operation Agreements and to Cliff Carson, former Environmental Officer of the Middle 

Level Commissioners and the Boards, for his work which was instrumental in changing views 

concerning conservation.   

 

b) Annual Conference 

 

  That the Annual Conference of the Association of Drainage Authorities will be held in 

 London on Wednesday the 13th November 2019. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the Clerk be authorised to obtain a ticket for the Annual Conference of the Association 

for any Member who wishes to attend. 

 

c) Annual Conference of the River Great Ouse Branch 

 

  That the Annual Conference of the River Great Ouse branch of the Association was held 

on Tuesday the 12th March 2019.    The meeting format was changed this year and included a 
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morning workshop session led by the EA.   Topics covered were water resources, PSCAs and 

future planning of FRM.   Robert Caudwell spoke for ADA in the afternoon followed by talks 

from Brian Stewart, the FRCC Chair, Paul Burrows, the FRM Area Manager and Claire 

Jouvray, the Operations Delivery Manager. 

 

    That the date of the next meeting is Tuesday the 3rd March 2020. 

 

 d) Good Governance Guide for Internal Drainage Board Members 

 

  That, at the Annual Conference last November, ADA launched the publication of the 

 Good Governance Guide for IDB Board Members.  It provides Members with a 

 comprehensive guide to their role as water managers servicing the local communities.   The 

 document has been produced with the financial support of Defra and will provide Members 

 with knowledge to help expand their grasp of the role, and how best to execute their 

 responsibilities on the Board. 

 

 That a copy of the Guide for each Member has been included with this agenda and can 

be downloaded from the ADA website. 

 

 That ADAs workshops were well attended and are helping to deal with the questions 

being raised by Defra following the Audit Commission Report which criticized aspects of 

IDB governance.    At least one member of this Board attended one of the two local 

workshops in the area and hence the Board will be able to record in the IDB1 Defra return 

that training has been provided on Governance.    In addition to governance Defra appear to 

expect over time that training will be given for the following; Finance, Environment, Health, 

safety and welfare and Communications and engagement.   The Board may wish to consider 

an order of priority for future training and a timetable for delivery. 

 

e) Workstreams 

 

 That ADA annually review their workstreams and an update is included. 

 

 iii ) External Bodies Conservation Initiatives 

 

  That there are two projects which may have an impact on the Board:- 

 

  a) The New Life on the Old West project being led by Cambs ACRE which aims to 

  improve  public  understanding of the unique nature of biodiversity in the Fens and to 

  deliver improvements on community green spaces and the ditch network.   At the time 

  of  report  the project has received a £100k grant to develop the project to the point at 

  which a further £3/4 million grant bid will be made to support delivery. 

 

  b) The Cambridgeshire Fens Biosphere, Heritage Lottery have provided £10,000 of 

funding to research what would be necessary to bring Biosphere Reserve status to the 

Fens.   This project is being led by the Wildlife Trust with support from Cambs ACRE.   

If successful,  this would lead to a new  UNESCO designation.   This would be a non-

statutory designation which records the unique nature of the area.  Most recently, the 

project received £1m for field scale alternative farming trial works in the Great Fen area 

and to assist with the Biosphere bid. 

 

 iv) Catchment Strategy 

 

  That the EA, LLFA, IDBs and other partners are co-operating in a piece of work which 

 is looking at the pressures on the catchment from a development and climate change 
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 perspective.   The aim will be to develop proposals which will guide and inform discussion 

 makers. 

 

 v) Water Resources East Group Meeting 

 

  That the Middle Level Commissioners are setting up a Committee to discuss how they 

 can work more closely with Anglian Water and other partners to ensure that the management 

 of water and the quantity taken from the River Nene can be maximized in stressed years. 

 

 The Vice Chairman reported that water intake into the Middle Level system was via one 

point at Stanground and current flows were very low and, in his opinion, unless there is 

reasonable rainfall there could be the possibility of shortages.   He reported that part of the 

work of the group was to model the intake for Anglian Water which could hopefully lead to a 

better overall allocation for agricultural use. 

 

 vi) Anglia Farmers 

 

          Further to minute B.1026, Miss Ablett advised that the running of the remainder of the 

Anglia Farmers electricity contract had been monitored and was pleased to report that the 

service provided had improved. 

 

            In view of the significant increase in prices observed a utility specialist was approached 

 and like for like prices at the time of tender, for a sample of meters, were requested in order 

 that a comparison could be made with the prices obtained by Anglia Farmers.   Although 

 some savings may have been made, overall the prices obtained from Anglia Farmers were 

 found to be generally competitive.   

 

            A verbal report was presented to the Middle Level Commissioners at their last Board 

 meeting and, based on the results of the pricing comparison exercise and in view of the 

 service provided by Anglia Farmers having improved, the Middle Level Commissioners 

 resolved to remain with Anglia Farmers for a further contract period post 30th September 

 2019.    

 

          The Clerk had recommended that the Board also remain with Anglia Farmers.   

However, should the Board wish to choose to end their current contract, notice was  required 

to be given by late January/early February 2019 following which they would then be 

responsible for negotiating their own separate electricity contract thereafter. 

 

          Miss Ablett reported that the Chairman had subsequently agreed for the Board to remain 

with Anglia Farmers. 

 

RESOLVED 

 

 That the actions of the Chairman be approved and the Board remain with Anglia Farmers for a 

further contract period post 30th September 2019. 

 

vii) The New Rivers Authorities & Land Drainage Bill  

 

 That this Bill  has completed its Committee stage in the House of Commons and passed 

through its Third Reading.    It has now started its progression through the House of Lords.   

 

 The Bill, which has been prepared by Defra, aims to put the Somerset Rivers Authority 

onto a statutory footing as a precepting body, but it would also enable the reform of IDB 

ratings annual value lists.   It does this by recognising the need to ensure that the methodology 
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through which IDBs calculate and collect drainage rates and special levy sits on a sound legal 

basis that can be periodically updated to contemporary values better reflecting current land 

and property valuation. 

 

 With the above in mind ADA has been working with Defra and a number of IDBs to 

test a new methodology using contemporary valuation and Council Tax lists that could be 

applied via this legislative change. 

 

 

  B.1041 Consulting Engineersô Report, including planning and consenting matters 

 

 The Board considered the Report of the Consulting Engineers, viz;_ 
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Nightlayers I.D.B.   
  

Consulting Engineers Report ï May 2019 
 
 
Weed Control and Drain Maintenance 
The maintenance works carried out last year generally accorded with the recommendations 

approved by the Board at its last annual meeting.  

 

A Roundup herbicide application was applied early in the growing season to the Boardôs Campole 

drain, reach 19-21-22-23-24-25-26-27, to control vigorous growths of watercress and other 

emergent aquatic vegetation, followed by a second application of Roundup, later in the year. This 

will be continued this year with an early spring and late summer application, to avoid any further 

infestation. 

 

The dislodged culvert pipe identified on reach 15-18 last 

year, has been reinstated during the annual machine 

cleansing works, as agreed at the Boardôs last annual 

meeting. A new stone foundation and concrete bagged 

headwall have been installed to prevent any future 

failures at the site.  

 

The bank subsidence on reach 22-23 of the Campole 

drain has also been addressed. However, there are more 

signs of bank movement evident along other parts of the 

drain and these will be monitored to ensure they do not 

deteriorate any further and appropriate action will be 

taken if required. 

 

A recent joint inspection of the Boardôs drains has been undertaken with the Chairman. This 

reveals that most drains remain in a generally satisfactory condition and are being maintained to a 

good standard. 

 

However, sporadic stands of reed and emergent aquatic vegetation are evident throughout the 

drains to the west of the system (reaches 8-9-10-11 and 9-28). It is recommended that the affected 

reaches be treated with an application of Roundup herbicide, followed by light machine cleansing 

post-harvest this year. 

 

The Chairman has also requested the Main Pump Drain (reach 1-2-3) and Nightlayers Fen Drain 

(reach 3-4-5-6-7-8) are included in this yearôs machine cleansing programme, due to the large 

quantities of arisings experienced during last yearôs cleansing works in this area. Both drains are 

Reinstated culvert at Reach 15-18 



     
 F:\Admin\BrendaM\Word\Nightlayers\mins\9.5.19 

susceptible to heavy silt deposits, therefore going forward the Chairman has requested they are 

machine cleansed every 2 years to maintain the drains to a satisfactory condition and reduce the 

quantities of arisings that need to be incorporated into the adjacent farmland.  

 

It was also noted during the inspection that an undesignated 

private watercourse, that is responsible for allowing water 

flows from the town of Chatteris into the Boardôs system, is 

becoming increasingly overgrown and unmanaged. In a 

heavy rainfall event this may cause an issue if the water is 

restricted and allowed to back up into the residential areas.  

Due to the potential problems the private drain may cause, 

the Board may wish to take this opportunity to discuss if they 

would like to take any further action to reduce the risk of 

potential flooding (please see plan for location).  

 

At the Chairmanôs request, a provisional sum has additionally been allocated for any other 

emergency machine cleansing, cott removal, culvert clearance or bank slip repair works that may 

be required within the Boardôs drains later in the year. 

 

The Boardôs flail mowing contractors, Messrs Ashman, have indicated that they are available to 

undertake the Boardôs flail mowing requirements this year.  A sum for the completion of flail 

mowing of Boardôs drains for the ensuing year has been included in the estimated costs. 

 

The recommended Weed Control and Drain maintenance programme is as follows: 
 

1) Roundup applications to control 
emergent aquatic weed and reed 
growth in District Drains                                  Item           Sum                 1200.00 
 

2) Allow sum for machine cleansing Main  
 Pump Drain 

Reach 1-2-3 
            400m            @         1.20       480.00 

3) Allow sum for machine cleansing Nightlayers  
 Fen Drain 

Reach 3-4-5-6-7-8           2500m           @         1.20  3000.00 
 
Carried forward      4680.00 
 

 

Overgrown Watercourse 



     
 F:\Admin\BrendaM\Word\Nightlayers\mins\9.5.19 
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Brought forward      4680.00 
 

   4)      Allow sum for machine cleansing                 
  Western Drains           
 Reach 8-9-10-11 & 9-28  1100m @ 1.20  1320.00 

 
5) Allow sum for emergency machine  
 Cleansing Cott removal, culvert clearance  
 works in Boardôs Drains                                 Item            Sum           1500.00 
 
6) Flail mowing district drains                           Item  Sum                2500.00 
 
7) Fees for inspection, preparation and 
 Submission of report to the Board, 
 Arrangement and supervision of herbicide 
 Applications and maintenance works          Item             Sum                 1000.00 
         
                                                               
      TOTAL £11,000.00  

             
 

Orders for the application of herbicides by the Middle Level Commissioners are accepted on 

condition that they will not be held responsible for the failure or efficacy of any treatments. 

 

Pumping Station  

Other than as reported below only routine maintenance has been carried out since the last meeting 

and the Stationôs pumping plant is considered to be in a satisfactory condition. 

 

Weedscreen Cleaner 

Trials of a re-designed grab proved not to be any more efficient at removing rapid blockages of the 

weedscreen that occur at certain times of the year and consequently the original grab was refitted, 

this was at no cost to the Board. Following this, and with enhancement to the trolley positioning 

switches, the reliability seems to have improved. 

 

The Board asked that a business case be developed in relation to a grant application for 

installation of a new automatic weedscreen cleaner and a wider weedscreen. However, this work 

has been held back as the Board should be aware that EA grant-in-aid (GiA) is fully committed until 

2021 and hence no funding is likely until after that time at the earliest. It is also noted that a recent 

application for a weedscreen cleaner attracted only £5K in GiA money, although this was 

supplemented with £31K of Local Levy (which is given at the gift of the RFCC). The business case 

has to be built upon reduction of risk and the key generally is to define how many properties move 

from one risk band to another. Based upon previous experience the Board should budget £6.5K for 

building the case and attempting to gain business case approval. It is, of course, never certain that 

an application will be successful or that money for such a scheme will be available in the future. 

Also, it is worth remembering that properties protected cannot be double counted, ie any properties 

counted for this scheme cannot then be used for supporting the case for any other scheme. 
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Pumping Hours 

Total 
Hours 
Run 

 
May 16 ï May 17 

 
May 17 ï May 18 

 
May 18 ï April 19 

(Approximate 
figure) 

  

No 1 
electric 

264 533 180 
  

No 2  
diesel 

59 13 45 
  

 

Total 
Hours 
Run 

 
May 11 ï March 12 

 
March 12 ï May 13 

 
May 13 ï May 14 

 
May 14 ï May 15 

 
May 15 ï May 16 

No 1 
electric 

126 565 418 475 404 

No 2 
diesel 

2 252 94 31 11 

 

Planning Applications  

In addition to matters concerning previous applications, the following 23 new applications have 

been received and dealt with since the last meeting: 

MLC 

 Ref. 

 Council 

 Ref. 

 

Applicant 

Type of 

Development 

 

Location 

764 F/YR18/0509/F 
ALS Foods & 
Pharmaceutical 

Office/Store 
(Extension) Metcalfe Way, Chatteris* 

765 F/YR18/0483/F Mr & Mrs Jaggard Residence Pound Close, Chatteris 

766 F/YR18/0577/F Beauville Properties Ltd 
Residential 
(20 plots)  New Road, Chatteris* 

767 F/YR18/0597/F Mr Pilgrim Office Doddington Road, Chatteris 

768 F/YR18/0647/F Mr L Hancock Residence Pound Close, Chatteris 

769 F/YR18/0814/F Chatteris Development Ltd 
Residential 
(2 plots) Railway Lane, Chatteris 

770 F/YR18/0805/F Mr B Steers Residence High Street, Chatteris 

771 F/YR18/3110/COND N & M Hobbs 
Retail 
(Garden Centre)  Doddington Road, Chatteris 

772 Enquiry BWB Consulting  Unknown Metcalfe Way, Chatteris  

773 F/YR18/0860/RM FRW (UK) Ltd Residence Doddington Road, Chatteris 

774 F/YR18/1001/F Mr S Baxter 
Residence 
(Day room) High Street, Chatteris 

775 F/YR18/1024/F J Stannard & M Northfield Residence Horseway, Chatteris 

776 F/YR18/1022/F Mr K Betts Residence Park Street, Chatteris 

777 F/YR18/1064/F Mr D Fills 
Residence 
(Extension) Wood Street, Chatteris 

778 F/YR18/1053/F Mr & Mrs Tuffin 
Residence 
(Extension) Saddlers Way, Chatteris 

779 F/YR18/1106/F Dr & Mrs P McKen 
Residence 
(Extension) St Martins Road, Chatteris 

780 F/YR18/1149/F Mr & Mrs Powell Residence Doddington Road, Chatteris 

781 F/YR19/0040/F Mr & Mrs Darr 
Residence 
(Extension) Gull Way, Chatteris 

782 F/YR19/0101/O Mr & Mrs Jaggard Residence Pound Road, Chatteris 

783 F/YR19/0139/F Ms R Pasqualino 
Residential 
(2 plots) Wood Street, Chatteris 
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784 F/YR19/0140/F Mr Baxter 

Residence 
(Day room and 
siting of mobile 
home) High Street, Chatteris 

785 F/YR19/0163/F Mr I Baker 
Residential 
(2 plots) Chapel Lane, Chatteris 

786 F/YR19/0213/O Mr S Colgrave 
Residential 
(2 plots) King Edward Road, Chatteris 

Planning applications ending 'COND' or óDISCô relate to the discharge of relevant planning conditions 
Planning applications ending óRMô, óREMô or óRMMô relate to reserved matters 

 

Developments that are known to propose direct discharge to the Board's system are indicated with 

an asterisk.  The remainder are understood to propose surface water disposal to 

soakaways/infiltration systems or sustainable drainage systems, where applicable.   

 

Some of the above are likely to discharge treated effluent into the Boardôs system via Nightlayersô 

Water Recycling Centre (WRC).  

 

No applications for Infiltration Device Self Certification or the Checking Service have been received 

since the last meeting report. 

 

No further correspondence has been received from the applicants or the applicantsô agents 

concerning the following developments and no further action has been taken in respect of the 

Boardôs interests: 

 

¶ Development of land west off Fenton Way and east of Iretons Way, Chatteris ï R W 
Simpson Ltd (MLC Ref Nos 464 & 570); Client of Grounds & Co (MLC Ref No 560); 
Allpress Farms Ltd (MLC Ref No 566); & Produce World (Chatteris) Ltd (MLC Ref Nos 
659, 663 & 754) 
 

¶ Erection of workplace homes - Mr G Collett (MLC Ref Nos 370 & 551) & Midland 
Ventures Ltd (MLC Ref No 492) and Erection of up to 3no dwellings at land south west 
of (Womb Farm) Doddington Road [George Way], Chatteris - Mr G Collett (MLC Ref 

No 726) 
 

¶ Residential development with associated landscaping, open space and infrastructure at 
land east of Wenny Road, Chatteris - Cannon Kirk (UK) Homes (MLC Ref Nos 535 & 
698) and Client of Cannon Consulting Engineers (MLC Ref Nos 667 & 676) 
 

¶ Erection of 20 dwellings comprising; 8 x 2-bed and 11 x 3-bed houses, 1 x 3-bed 
bungalow and garages at land south of Tern Gardens, Chatteris ï Construct Reason 
Limited (MLC Ref No 563) 
 

¶ Erection of a 3-storey block of 6 x flats comprising of 4 x 2 bed and 2 x 1-bed flats 
involving the demolition of existing building at 26 Bridge Street, Chatteris - Mrs R Jinks 
(MLC Ref 588 & 683) & Green Deal Construction Ltd (MLC Ref 708) 
 

¶ Erection of 8 houses comprising of 1 x 4-bed detached, 6 x 3-bed semi-detached and 1 
x 3-bed detached with garages at site of former 91 High Street, Chatteris ï J A 
Investments (MLC Ref Nos 600 & 608)  
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¶ Residential development on land north and east of 209 New Road, Chatteris ï Client 
of Opus International Consultants (UK) Ltd (MLC Ref No 617), King Partnership 
Homes (MLC Ref Nos 617 & 620) & Langwith Construction (MLC Ref No 718) 
 

¶ Residential development involving demolition of existing buildings at 54 Bridge Street, 
Chatteris - City Dial Retirement Benefit Trust Scheme (MLC Ref No 634) & J A 
Investments (MLC Ref No 755) 

 

¶ Proposed wind turbine, substation, transformer buildings and associated works on 
land west of Nightlayers Farm, Long Nightlayerôs Drove, Chatteris - Client of Amazi 
Consulting Ltd (MLC Ref No 650)/Long Nightlayers Drove Renewables Ltd (MLC Ref 
Nos 651 & 657)  

 

¶ Installation of a Biomethane Injection pipeline (to inject into the National Grid) 
involving the erection of an associated plant compound with 2.4m high boundary 
security fence and gates at Gas Pipeline for Anaerobic Digester Plant, Iretons Way, 
Chatteris ï Little Green Consulting Ltd (MLC Ref No 661) & Pretoria Energy (MLC 
Ref No 666) 

 

¶ Erection of 7no single storey dwellings comprising of 6 x 3-bed with garages and 1 x 
2-bed at land north of 35-45 New Road, Chatteris ï Construct Reason Ltd (MLC Ref 
No 662) 
 

¶ Extension & alterations to former Co-operative Store, Bridge Street, Chatteris ï Client 
of Stirling Maynard (MLC Ref No 675) & Aldi Food Stores (MLC Ref No 680) 
 

¶ Erection of 2 x 2-bed flats at land east of 22C Pound Road, Chatteris - Mr J Capper 
(MLC Ref 705) 
 

¶ Residential Development at land west of 9 Doddington Road, Chatteris ï Mr George 
Munns (MLC Ref Nos 720 & 737) 
 

¶ Erection of 10 x 2-storey 3-bed dwellings including 1 x with detached single garage, 2 
x with detached double carports on land north east of 81 - 87 High Street accessed 
From Slade Way, Chatteris - Mr T Mannion (MLC Ref No 752) 
 

¶ Erection of up to 4 x dwellings involving the demolition of existing dwelling and 
associated outbuildings at 14 - 16 Wenny Road Chatteris ï Ms C Morley (MLC Ref 
No 753) 

 
 

In view of the absence of recent correspondence and any subsequent instruction 

from the Board it will be presumed, unless otherwise recorded, that the Board is 

content with any development that has occurred and that no further action is 

required at this time. 

 

Erection of 20 dwellings with associated garages, parking and landscaping on land to 

the south of 116 - 122 New Road, Chatteris - Beauville Properties Ltd (MLC Ref Nos 

312 & 766) 

 

Further to previous Board reports, circa 2003, a planning application for this site was 

submitted to the District Council in June but was subsequently withdrawn in October. 
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Members will be aware that there are several issues with this site including the lack of 

a readily available surface water outfall which has resulted in flooding incidents in the 

immediate area.  

Extract from L Bevens Associates Architects Ltd Drawing Number CH17/LBA/431/FP-1-100 Rev. H 

 

Mixed Use Development on land south east of London Road, Chatteris - Hallam Land 

Management Ltd (MLC Ref Nos 481 & 537)  

 

Discussions between the District Council and the applicantôs agent, Bidwells LLP, and 

respective legal teams continue but, according to Fenland District Councilôs (FDC) 

Public Access web page, a decision on this site still remains pending.  

 

The Board has yet to be formally contacted.   

 

Developments at Medcalfe Way, Bridge Street, Chatteris ï Eclipse Scientific Group 

(MLC Ref No 605) & ALS Food & Pharmaceutical (MLC Ref Nos 740 & 764) 

 

Further to last yearôs meeting report a revised planning application was submitted to 

the District Council in May 2018 for the erection of a single-storey extension to the 

existing building to form an office and alterations to accommodate a proposed cold 

store. Planning permission subject to the imposition of planning conditions was 

granted by the District Council in June 2018. 
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Extract from Infinity Architects Drawing Number 17-029-A-001 REV B 

 

As with the previous application the application form advises that surface water 

disposal will be to an ñexisting watercourseò. 

 

It is presumed, but not known, that the enquiry received from BWB Consulting (MLC 

Ref No 772) was associated with this development. 


